 Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

Aug. 12, 2021
Call to Order

Chairman Steve Vogt called the Aug. 12, 2021, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:35 p.m.  The meeting was conducted via Zoom and in-person, due to the ongoing pandemic.
Welcome
Chairman Vogt welcomed everyone to the meeting. Board members participating by Zoom or conference call were Debby Bust, Tom Coots, Donald Claycomb, Mary Heywood, Bob Parsons, John Casey, Michael Dunbar, Margie Brine, Mary Pat West, T.R. Dudley, Laurel Boisonault and Rich Eisterhold. Board members participating in person were Leo Sanders, Ray Walden, Gary Brown, Larry Miskel, Ron Kraettli, Vic Stratman, Steve Vogt, Ray Schwartz, Darryl Griffin, Randy Verkamp, Jim Fleming, John Meusch, Glen Smith and Jason Ward. MRPC staff attending via Zoom were Donald Keeney and Anne Freand. MRPC staff attending in person were Bonnie Prigge, Linda Loughridge, Tammy Snodgrass, Linda Carroll and Caitlin Jones. Guests participating via Zoom were Ray Bozarth with Sen. Josh Hawley’s office and Hannah Larrick and Payton Ruddy with Sen. Roy Blunt’s office. Dave Honer from Cuba participated in person.
Introduction of New MRPC Staff

Executive Director Bonnie Prigge introduced Christine Huskey, who has joined MRPC as a bookkeeper in the fiscal department.  
Recognition of Service

The board presented Larry Miskel with a plaque for his service as MRPC’s Chairman from January 2019 through June 2021.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items were presented for approval:

a. Minutes – June 10, 2021

b.
Local Review

None
             c. Statewide Grant Applications

1. Missouri Department of Natural Resources, Jefferson City, MO
66.605 – Performance Partnership Grants

FY 2020-2023 Performance Grant – work plans may be submitted separately
Federal: $54,020,075 

Applicant: $2,108,0821
Total: $75,100,896

2. Missouri Department of Agriculture, Jefferson City, MO
10.025 – Plant and Animal Disease, Pest Control and Animal Care
FY21 NAHLN Infrastructure II Agreement


Federal: $127,200


Total: $127,200


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 


grant reviews weekly. Staff is sharing reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff, or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.   Contracts 

•  Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Permission is requested for MRPC to enter into a contract with Travis A. Elliott, Ellis, Ellis, Hammons & Johnson, P.C., Springfield MO, for consultation and due diligence on ARPA questions. Authorization is also requested for the MRPC chairperson and/or executive director be authorized to sign contract.
• Correction to May Consent Agenda due to the name change of the Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee to Meramec Local Emergency Planning District

Permission is requested for the MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a contract with the MLEPD for administrative and technical assistance for the period July 1, 2021, to June 30, 2022, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents.
• State Regional Planning Commission Grant Application
Permission is requested for MRPC to submit the grant application to the Missouri Office of Administration for the State Regional Planning Commission Grant, and authorization is requested for the executive director and/or MRPC’s chairman to sign the application. Permission is also requested for the executive director and/or chairman to sign a grant agreement and any related documents should the grant be funded.

· Missouri Office of Homeland Security

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a grant agreement with Office of Homeland Security for the FY21 Region I HSOC grants and sign all necessary paperwork. Permission is also requested for MRPC/s chairman and/or executive director to allocate Region I HSOC grant funds based on the recommendations from the Region I HSOC board and to sign the necessary paperwork to enter into subaward agreements with grant recipients. The Region I HSOC made the following recommendation at its meeting on July 29:
	Applicant 
	Project Name 
	Requested Funds 
	Score 
	Initial 
Ranking 
	Awarded Funds 
	RHSOC Comments 

	MRPC 
	Region I Work Plan 
	$25,000.00 
	N/A 
	N/A 
	$25,000.00 
	Non-competitive 

	MRPC 
	Region I M & A 
	$3,298.18 
	N/A 
	N/A 
	$3,298.18 
	Non-competitive 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Waynesville Police Department
	2021 Waynesville Interoperable Communications
	$3,138.00
	31.5
	1
	$3,138.00
	Fully Funded

	Rolla Emergency Management Agency 
	2021 Mobile Radio Command Post 
	$5,353.55 
	31.33
	2
	$5,384.21
	Additional $30.66 from remaining grant balance was approved by RHSOC to go towards installation of radio and approved by OHS via email on 7/29/21.

	Rolla Emergency Management Agency
	2021 Command Post and Communications 
	$8,220.00
	30.67
	3
	$8,220.00
	Fully Funded

	Rolla Emergency Management Agency
	2021 All Hazard Response Team 
	$18,230.00
	29.67
	4
	$18,230.00
	Fully Funded

	Rolla Emergency Management Agency
	2021 Search and Rescue 
	$16,700.00
	29.33
	5
	$16,700.00
	Fully Funded 

	Meramec Regional Planning Commission 
	Planning and Training 
	$10,000 
	28.75 
	6
	$10,000.00
	Fully Funded

	Crocker Police Department 
	Surveillance System for City Security and Safety 
	$29,619.97 
	N/A
	N/A
	0 
	Project was not scored and deemed ineligible by OHS. The requested project is not

allowable as the surveillance equipment

would not de deployable, shareable, or a

regional asset.

	Estimated Subaward Grants Funding 
	 
	$61,672.21 
	 
	 
	$61,672.21
	 

	Total Subaward Grants Request 
	 
	$61,641.55 

 
	 
	 
	 $61,672.21
	 Revised based on additional funds from the remaining balance of estimated award.

	Total Overall Grant Request 
	 
	$122,807.97 
	 
	 
	 $89,970.30
	 


Ray Schwartze made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the noted additions; Larry Miskel seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation: Certified Wastewater Operator Study, Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Director
Tammy Snodgrass provided a presentation on the results of the certified wastewater operator study that was completed with 604b funding from MDNR. The purpose of the study was to assess the feasibility of sharing wastewater operators between jurisdictions to save money, reduce turnover and provide more stable services.
The survey addressed if there was a cost savings in having shared operation responsibilities and if there would be improved employment stability. Other questions on the survey dealt with wages, benefits, hours, employment status, job descriptions/list of duties, turnover rates, type and size of the wastewater treatment facility, capacity, number of hookups, daily flow and permit status. Tammy reported that within the Meramec Region there are 112 permitted facilities with 51 of those requiring certified operators.

Tammy informed the board she received 39 responses for a 34.82% response rate. Responses were received from 19 municipalities, one state park, four school districts, three public water/sewer districts and five private systems.
Other issues covered in the survey included:

· certified wastewater operator levels and the number of operators at each level

· length of employment of operators; employee or contractor; full-time or part-time

· hours worked per week; salaries; contractor rates

· coverage of training costs

· turnovers; backup operators
· written or digital record keeping
· digitally mapped wastewater systems 

· interest in joint contracts to share operators

Tammy said staff researched Memorandum of Agreements (MOAs) and other contracts for sharing operators between entities and developed sample MOA documents:  one to share operators during an emergency, a second to share operators during non-emergency situations (sick leave, vacation, etc.), and a third to share operators on a permanent basis.

It was reported there were some considerations such as jurisdictions being located within a reasonable distance, certification requirements for each wastewater system (operator needs to be appropriately certified), willingness of operator to serve in multiple jurisdictions and differences in pay and benefits.

Several new issues important to facility owners were also discovered in the course of gathering information. Tammy said facilities were interested in reducing training costs, improving access to training, and finding out if there was a cost savings to using local labs for sample testing.

Tammy reported there were no certification or training sites located within the Meramec Region. She reached out to Rolla, Waynesville, Steelville and St. James regarding possible training locations. All four submitted sites for consideration and the Rural Water Association is willing to consider those areas as training sites. 

Based on survey responses, the following recommendations were made:
· Encouraging small communities and small system owners to consider MOUs with nearby communities to jointly provide backup operators during non-emergency or emergency situations
· Encouraging small communities to consider an MOU or contract with a nearby community to share an operator for the purpose of cutting costs and reducing turnover
· Providing additional information to interested entities to explore MOUs and contract opportunities

· Expanding wastewater operator training in a virtual format
· Providing training options using locations within the Meramec Region, including providing local certification exams, and
· Sharing of information on GIS services available through MRPC to those entities without digital/GIS capabilities.
In conclusion, Tammy said staff will complete the study and distribute it to all cities and jurisdictions who participated in the study. She will share potential training sites with the Missouri Department of Natural Resources, Midwest Assistance Program and the Missouri Rural Water Association. And finally, MRPC will continue to market GIS services to jurisdictions.
Update from State Legislators and Federal Field Representatives
Hannah Larrick, with Sen. Roy Blunt’s office, introduced Payton Ruddy who has joined the Senator’s staff.  Ms. Payton works out of the Columbia office.

Ms. Larrick reported that Gascosage Electric Co-op received just over $700,000 in USDA ReConnect funding. This build out funding will assist 163 households and one farm in its service area.
She also reported that an infrastructure package that Sen. Blunt voted for has passed the Senate. Missouri is expected to see around $8 billion in funding. It also includes $25 billion for airport improvement projects, $649 million for a Water Revolving Loan Fund and it eliminated some federal red tape to reduce some inefficiencies. It changed how the permitting process works to speed up the process.  Also included in the package was $65 billion for broadband expansion in rural and low-income areas. Ms. Larrick added broadband is a high priority for the Senator.
Ray Bozarth, with Sen. Josh Hawley’s office, reported that the US Census has announced redistricting data. He indicated Missouri would not be losing a congressional district this time but said there is not a lot of clarity on a timeline for drawing those new lines.

Mr. Bozarth also noted the final rule on ARPA funds has yet to be released.

USDA has said there will be another round of broadband ReConnect funds announced by the end of the fiscal year. He indicated there will be a lot of funding available for broadband.

Mr. Bozarth mentioned the President’s $3.5 trillion budget resolution, which included a lot of votes on amendments. He also stated there has been a lot of debate on raising the debt ceiling, passing appropriations or passing a continuing resolution by the end of the fiscal year, which is Sept. 30, 2021.

Bonnie Prigge asked if surface transportation reauthorization was a part of the infrastructure package. Hannah Larrick followed up later to report that the surface transportation reauthorization was included in the infrastructure package.
External Relations Committee: Ray Schwartze
Vice Chairman Ray Schwartze reported on External Relations activities as follows:

Vice Chairman Schwartze reported he was elected to continue as vice chairman and Darrell Skiles was elected to retain his position as chairman. 
The committee was informed that staff would be visiting State Technical College of Missouri in the next couple of weeks to iron out the details for the annual dinner. Vice Chairman Schwartze informed the board that items are being sought for the silent auction and as door prizes.  
Committee members discussed options for the October MRPC meeting and are recommending an abbreviated meeting with no committee meetings or dinner. Vice Chairman Schwartze made a motion to hold an abbreviated October meeting; Ron Kraettli seconded. The motion carried.

Committee members also discussed the at-large for-profit vacancy in Crawford County. No nominations were presented.
Vice Chairman Schwartze made a motion to approve the bylaws change which eliminates the emergency management position from the MRPC board, which was presented at the June meeting; Larry Miskel seconded. The motion carried. 
The November MRPC board meeting falls on a holiday – Veterans Day Nov. 11th. Vice Chairman Schwartze made a motion that the November meeting be moved to the following week on Nov. 18th; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried.

The committee received a legislative update from Tammy Snodgrass and discussed the meeting schedule with state and federal legislative delegations. The committee also began discussion on the state priorities for the 2022 legislative session.

Operations Committee: Steve Vogt, chairman

Steve Vogt reported on operations activities as follows:
Election of chairman and vice chairman was tabled until the September meeting.

Linda Loughridge presented the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP preliminary year-end program financial statements for the period ending June 30, 2021. It was reported that there is an expected surplus of approximately $50,000. Chairman Vogt made a motion to approve the preliminary year-end financials for the period ending June 30, 2021; Ray Schwartze seconded. The motion carried.

The committee reviewed MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ended July 31, 2021. Chairman Vogt made a motion to approve the financials for the period ending July 31, 2021; Larry Miskel seconded. The motion carried.
The committee also reviewed a possible conflict of interest. An alderman for the city of Argyle, Ryan Davis, was recently selected as village chairperson. Mr. Davis and his brother own Argyle Catering. The company caters the meal for the monthly MRPC board meetings and has been the best and lowest bid. It was determined that because MRPC had contracted with him prior to his becoming mayor, no conflict of interest existed. Vic Stratman made a motion to accept the committee’s decision; Ray Schwartze seconded. The motion carried.
Planning Committee: Anne Freand, MRPC
Anne Freand reported on planning activities as follows:

Anne reported that the committee re-elected Marcus Maggard as chairman and John Meusch as vice chairman of the committee. 
The committee discussed questions to be included in an after-action report on the pandemic, which would be included in the CEDS. Anne said there was a lot of discussion on how to narrow it down and plug it into the CEDS.

Kelly Sink, MRPC, presented possible grant opportunities available from the Economic Development Administration through the American Rescue Plan Act (APRA).
Housing Board:  Vic Stratman, chairman

No report was given.
Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Anne Freand
Anne Freand reported on transportation activities as follows:
Anne reported that the new officers for TAC were Darin Pryor, chairman; Steve Vogt, vice chairman; and T.R. Dudley, secretary.

MoDOT staff provided an overview of the unfunded Tier 3 project prioritization and MRPC presented the top identified Road/Bridge and Multimodal needs identified within the Meramec Region. The committee prioritized those needs and selected the top five Road and Bridge projects, and the top 10 Multimodal transportation needs for the region. With MPRC board approval, the projects will be sent to MoDOT.
The top five Road and Bridge Projects were:

	COUNTY 
	DES 
	RTE 
	Location Description 
	Need Description 
	Area Engineer Comments 

	Phelps 
	IS 
	44 
	Hwy V Interchange 
	Capacity & Safety Improvements 

@ Interchange 
	Old St. James Rd. Thru to Love's Truck Stop 

	Dent 
	RT 
	TT 
	Bridge No. R0808 over Crooked Creek 
	bridge need (flooding concern) / replace culvert with bridge 
	Condition "5" Box Culvert. Fair condition. $1.2M to build bridge (2015 est.). 

	Osage 
	US 
	63 
	S of Osage CR 524 to S of Maries CR 332 
	9 mi stretch of road improvement on new alignment 
	

	Crawford 
	IS 
	44 
	Junction of Route FF 
	Convert overpass to interchange for economic development & safety 
	Cost-share opportunities w/ private industry and cities 

	Crawford 
	MO 
	19 
	Intersection at Lindburg Road 
	Need for left turn lane to turn onto Lindburg. Safety concerns. 
	Possible County project or partnership project to add southbound left turn lane. 


The top Multimodal transportation projects were:

	COUNTY 
	DES 
	RTE 
	Location Description 
	Need Description 

	Pulaski 
	RT 
	Y 
	Route Y from I-44 to Lemming Lane 
	Continuous sidewalk/ hike/bike trail to connect subdivisions to community 

	Maries 
	
	
	Rolla
	Overlay and Remark Runway 13/31

	Crawford 
	MO 
	19 
	Through Steelville 
	ADA and pedestrian improvements 

	Phelps 
	IS 
	44 
	S. Outer Rd. btwn Exit 189 and St. James 
	Add shoulders and/or bike lane. 

	Dent 
	MO 
	19 
	From Center St. to Route 32 
	Sidewalk along east side of roadway. 

	Gasconade 
	
	
	From Belle to Owensville 
	Convert inactive Rock Island Railway into hiking trail. 

	Maries 
	
	
	Rolla 
	Construct Hangars and Taxilanes*

	Pulaski 
	
	
	Within Crocker, Waynesville, St. Robert (et al) 
	Additional Pedestrian Facilities across the county 

	Dent 
	
	
	Salem
	Construct Partial Parallel Taxiway 

	Maries 
	
	
	In Belle and Bland 
	Convert inactive Rock Island Railway into hiking trail. 

	Osage 
	
	
	Loose Creek 
	Additional pedestrian facilities near school 


Randy Verkamp made a motion to approve the selected projects and submission to MoDOT; Jim Fleming seconded. The motion carried.
The committee received the following MoDOT updates:

· Kim Tipton provided an update on the TEAP application process. Applications are due Aug. 31, 2021.
· Updates on the final STIP program. 

· Preston Kramer provided an update on the Fuel Tax bill that was signed by Governor Parson and becomes effective on Oct. 1, 2021.
Anne reviewed information on the Road Safety Audit, conducted June 28, 2021 at the intersection of Robart Road and Highway E in Washington County.
Bonnie Prigge reviewed the Show-Me Zero program. She stated statewide, highway fatality rates are slightly lower than this time last year. However, numbers have increased a bit in the region. With the recent fatality incidents at the Leasburg exit, Bonnie said she would be asking the area MoDOT engineer to review those incidents to see if any changes might need to be made in that area.
Environmental: Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director

Tammy reported the June 12 special collection held in Rolla collected 25.9 tons of scrap electronics and appliances and 19.51 tons of tires. She mentioned there are special collections scheduled on Oct. 2 in Vienna and on Oct. 9 in St. Robert. 
Tammy mentioned that ORSWMD award nominations are open, and the next scheduled meeting of the Ozark Rivers executive board is Oct. 12 at 10:00 a.m., when they will be reviewing grant applications.
The Homeland Security Oversight Committee (HSOC) met July 29 to review and approve grants. This year, there was $30 more granted than requested and all eligible grants were fully funded. (The list of grants funded can be found beginning on page two of these minutes.)

A handout on environmental activities was provided.
Meramec Local Emergency Planning District (MLEPD): Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director
A handout on emergency planning activities was provided.

Business Loans:  Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer

Linda reported that the SBA loan for the Baymont Inn & Suites in Branson has closed. She also noted that there are six new projects in the works.
As of July 31, 2021, Linda said there were 22 SBA 504 loans, 19 EDA/RLF loans and five USDA/IRP loans.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
No report was given.
Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
No report was given.

Chairman’s Report


No report was given.

Executive Director’s Report

Bonnie Prigge reported that MRPC staff have been meeting with counties and some cities to discuss projects they would like to fund with ARPA funds. MRPC has contracts with Dent, Gasconade, Maries, Osage, Phelps, and Washington counties and the city of Potosi to assist with administrative reporting of these funds. Bonnie added that Travis Elliott’s firm will be retained for consultation and due diligence on ARPA questions. This is the same firm which MRPC used to assist with the CARES Act funds. She said meetings with him will be held in September and counties and cities would be notified once the meetings are scheduled.
Bonnie brought the board’s attention to the Grant Report that was handed out, pointing out grants that were recently awarded. 
· Edgar Springs PD – MoDOT Highway Safety Grant to assist with increased enforcement for speeding. $8,741.00
· MRPC – MoDOT Highway Safety Grant for children’s pedestrian and cyclist education program. $30,041.07
· Village of Caledonia – USDA Rural Business Development Grant to install six light poles along Highway 21 to allow business activity beyond sunset. $42,972.00
· St. James Caring Center – MoDED Neighborhood Assistance Program to construct a new resource center for youth employment training skills. $225,200.00
· MRPC – HRSA RCORP Grant to assist in strengthening and expanding opioid and substance abuse prevention, treatment, and recovery services. $1,000,000.00
· MRPC – Missouri Humanities American Rescue Plan Act to facilitate the procurement of a feasibility study for the location of a National Museum of Indian Removal. $130,000.00
Adjourn
Ray Schwartze made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 p.m.; Ron Kraettli seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Steve Vogt, chairman
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